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INTRODUCTION 

1. The integrated Plan of Actiold for Emergency Wumanitarian Assistance to 
Somaiia, covering a 90-day period, sets out the modalities and inputs reguired 
for the accelerated and expanded delivery of urgent humanitarian assistance to 
people in all parts of Somalia. The Plan has been compiled within the context 
of resolution 746 (1992) which was adopted by the Security Council on 
17 March 1992. 

2. In that resolution, the Security Council strongly supported tbe 
Secretary-General's decision to dispatch urgently to Somalia a United Nations 
technical team to prepare an operational plan for the monitoring of the 
cease-fire agreement between the two factions engaged in conflict at 
Mogadisku. In tbe same resolution, the Security Council requested the 
Secretary-General to pursue his humanitarian efforts in Somalia and to use all 
the resources at his disposal, including those of the relevant United Nations 
agencies, to address urgently the critical needs of the affected population. 

3. In view of the severe security constraints on ongoing relief efforts in 
many parts of Somalia, the Secretary-General requested the Technical Team to 
look into poasibla mechanisms to ensure the unimpeded delivery of humanitarian 
assistance to people in need. To facilitate this action. the Technic& Team 
included the Secretary-General's Coordinator for Humanitarian Assistance to 
Somalia, two representatives from the Department of Efumanftariarn Affairs of 
the United Nations Secretariat and a representative from tie non-governmental 
organisation (NGO) community. 

4. The Team, which was dispatched to Somalia from 23 March to 1 April 1992, 
visited Mogadishu, Ihismayo and Hargeisa and met with the authorities and elan 
leaders from north-east Somalia and from the south-west of the country. A 
report of the Teem's findings has been submitted to the Secretary-General 
(S/23829). The present document describes the current situation in t&e areas 
visited and the agreements that were made with the various authorities and 
clan leaders for tbe delivery of humanitarian assistance tbrougb the 
collaborative efforts of the United Nations, the International Committee of 
the Red Cross (ICRCI and NGOs. 

5. The difficulties of providing relief assistance under prevailing 
conditions in maay parts of Somalia are evident and the safety of relief 
personnel engaged in humanitarian assistance remains a paramo~unt concern. 
Meverthelessr given the magnitude of the crisis and its threat to the 
stability of other countries within the Horn of Africa, no time can be lost in 
mounting large-scale relief efforts. In this regard, the paradox facing the 
international community should be noted: without security, relief assistance 
will continue to be severely constrained, but without relief assistance 
programmes, the prospects for security are at best precarious. 

6. In view of the situation, a pragmatic approach has been adopted in the 
determination of inputs for the W-day Plan and modalities for the delivery of 
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?assi!>Fma::ce. Wnce, while emergency relief reguirements far the W-day period 
?:a-.;@ besn based on need- in assessments undertaken earlier in the year and 
lncorpotatud into the Xnter-Agency Consolidated Appeal for the Born of Africa 
af .I F:ebtuaqi 3982, the Plan has aha att%mpt%d to provide sufficient 
sunntitics oP relief food to reduce the risk of further deterioration in the 
already valatila situation, as well as to promote the demebilization of large 
cumbers of military personnel. 

7. It must be recognizsd, however, that %ven with such, an approach, the 
effectivenass of the go-day Plan will be determined by the observance by all 
parties of the basic principles of international humanitarian assistance, 
including parity of relief distributions and safe passage for relief personnel 
and supplies through designated %orridors** and "zones of peace". 

8. To datar thare has been only limited financial support from donors for 
the SomsZia portian of the Horn of Africa Appeal, Thus it should be noted 
thatz the prompt and genrerous support of the international community in 
.prcwiding sufficient funds for fdentffied needs is essential. Given the 
fluidity of cSrcumstances fn Somalia, revised needs a$sesSments, within the 
overall contttxt of the 1 February 1992 Appeal, will need to be carried out 
during tb% course of the nest three months. Thus the Plan should bs se%n as 
part Of Em ongoing process, which riX1 continue to update needs in targeted 
areas and identify new needs as they emerge , as well as determine inputs 
required for longer-tern programmes. 

9. your years of civil war, against a backdrop of years of neglect and Sack 
of investment in human development, basic services and infrastructure, have 
left much of Somalia in ruins. Major cities in nottbern tomalia.have been 
radueed to rubble; houses, public buildings , communications and water systems 
hnve been destroyed and an already inadequate health sector has been rendered 
incapable of providing even the most rudimentary seivices. Agricultural 
production and Somalia's vital livestock trade have been crippled and an 
entire generation of Somali childwn is growing up wltbout 8ocess to education, 

10. Zn the I4 months that have passed since the overthrow of the former 
President Siad Barre, the sikuation in many parts of Somalia has continued to 
deteriorate. There is no functioning Government and political instability 
prevails throughout the country. The struggle fey pow%rr which has resulted 
in inter-clan and intra-clan conflict, has plunged towns and cities into a 
nightmare of bloodshed and violence. The disruption that has Been caused by 
prolonged conflict and insecurity has seriously affected normal commercial and 
for&g& aid, iacPuding donated food Supplies. Conseguen~lp, the lives of 
1.5 million Somali people are at most immediate risk and 3.5 million more also 
require some form of relief asqistance. 

11. At Mogadishu, where intense fighting has continued between the two main 
factions of the United Somali Congress 0%X!) since November 1991, a cease-fire 
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12. In the north, which ecjoped almost 12 months of rsPative stab?bility in 
19Si, recent months have seen a worsening security situation and incmased 
bWat31tr;ym Ia the South, relief efforts are ongoing but intza-clan rtwalry and 
l.ootimj of relief supf."lfes has prf3vema the expansion of activities. 
Services are thus inadequate and cannot cope with current needs, IQ recent 
monrth-, there has been Eurther internal displacement of people. Over XXI 000 
other Somalis have also crosssd the border into Xenya as refugees, p&q 
SOVB~S strilins on already exhausted caritp structures ana food supplies. 

13, In the midst af khe cbiros that prevaild tbrougbout may areas, ICXC and 
ZGOs, with. support from tbe United Hations, have continued to work alongside 
Somali d5ctotsr mfses, indigenous NGOs anil local Utiited Nations athff to 
alleviate the plight of those most in need. Over the ntonthtz, howevet, 
banaitrp an8 looting have become commonplace, resulting id the deaths of a 
irtirmber of ~DCB~ aM expatriate xelief staff aad further Disruption Of relief 
efforts. 

II. CURRBUT SITWATfON 

14. At Mogadishu, the recent upsurge in faotiolndi conflict between fnte& 
Presidedt Ali Mahdi Mohsmed antil General Mohamed Farah Aidfd, Chairman of USC 
fJawiya clan), for controlof the city and tb& breakdown &f linr.aM'oHler have 
left aver 25,000 people dead or wouaged and an estifnated 500,000 people 
totally devoid of tw@a rudimaa~ary services. 

15. Following tbe intervetitian of the Seoretary-General anB &* sig&ng'Ctf a 
cease-fire agreement by the two parties, a-joint mission comprising the United 
Natkods, the Orgeutizatian of African Unity (OAU), the League 6f~Arab States 
(LAS) and the Organisation of the fslemYllic Conference-(0%) uaa .di&patched to 
Somalfa from 29 February to 3 March 1392, An agres&%t was r%aehed with the 
twa aides for a Wsited Uatians technical team to visit Mogedi.shu t& work’aut 
mcdialities for monitoring the cease-fire.  ̂ : I 

r < 
16. Since that bitset. fighting has subsid? and-l&e auinbers of people who ,-__ 
had fled to the outskitts of the citg.have tak%n aavantega..of t&ii bre&,f;n -: 
hostilities to return to the capital to rebuild their b~mes.~ W&&r aaad;+jd" 

along with fuel supplies, however* &rci acuim XYJ spit6og. shortages, 
significant amounts of non-food relief assist'iincti;. bheilter, ~l+%t.j~:&a+a and- 
sanitation services coatidue to he inadequate. .? '. : : I .+a 

: ,, .’ . 
17. Although some food supplies have baen brought into Mogad&shu%$~&&ers, ' ': 
prices in tbe markets are high and beyond the means of most‘of tlib --". .r ' 
population, Relief food distribut%ons have been halted kince.i’&mnb&Z 1991, 

I) ,. 
.' 
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Ira',:2l% tti.e dn-;aar;a tTight.ing between the two factians began. En zanuary 1992, 
7 I 0 0 0 315: t. r 5. r_ ton'; of food from the World food Programme (WFP) stored at the 
gert ai Hogadishu were looted. Attempts by WFP ou 4 March 3.992 to deliver 
:and tr: tb~ c&pit& had ta be aborted following an attack on the WFP vessel in 
iitqadi.sbu harbour. AS a result of continued food shortages, it is now 
csrimtcd that aim5 700,000 people in Mogadisbu are in need of urgent 
assistance. Of most concern are the displanad persons still living on the 
ou23J6irt8 of the city. those who have recently returned t.0 tha capital and a 
further Q6,QQQ reps-esenting highly vulnerablr, groups. 

is. Akehough most of the diplomatic community evacuated the capital in 1991, 
seven international and indigenous NGOs are presently operating in Mogadishu. 
The Xntesnatiohal Medical Corps (XMC) i8 working in two hospitals in the south 
of the city and hopes to expand its activities to ther north. l&decies San8 
frontiiras a France ia involved in war-related surgerye the supplp of 
essential drug8 to the city's three main hospitals and to health centres, 
Save the Children Fund (SCF) of the United Kingdom of Great Britain an% 
Northern Ireland has established 12 maternal and child health (MCN) clinics, 
supplementary and therapeutic feeding services and is providing nurses to work 
in the hospitals. 

19. SOS and Comitato Internazionale Sviuppo Populi {CXSp)r an ftalian NGO, 
are also involved in the health care end feeding of malnourished groupe, along 
with similar assistance provided by indigenous t?GOs. ICRC is working eXosely 
with the Somali Red Crescent Society end focusing it8 activities on surgical 
and medical assistance for the wouuded in hospitals on the north and south 
aides of the city. XCBC has also provided medical, surgical, pharmaceutical 
and other health-telated supplies to hospitals and clinics. 

20. The United Nations Davelopmemt Progr8mme (UEBPI has provided coordination 
and logistics assistance for United Nation8 aud EGO efforts at Magadishu and 
elsewhere in the couatry through a project executed under the Obligations and 
Payments System. The total value of the indicative planning figure (XPF) 
project, which has prsvided aircraft, coasultants and radio equipment, is 
US$ 3.6 million. Until the end of 1991, the United Nations Children's Puad 
(UNICEF) had reupplied over US$ 10 million in cash and relief items, mainly to 
EGOS working in the capital. Since re-establishing its presence at Mogadishu 
in Deceniber 1991, UNXCEF, using WFP aircraft ozk loan from the Sudan, airlifted 
256 tons of emergency supplies for people in deed on both sides of the city. 
Some fuel has also been supplied to hospitals in order to maintain essential 
mectical services. 

21. As part of the airlift operation, the airstrip in the north of the city 
wa8 rehabilitated. A major breakthrough was achieved during the operation 
when UEXCEF was able to transport supplies by road from the south to the north 
of the city for the first time since the conflict ezupted. In recent weeks. 
WXCSF has also astabfished six MCB centres in the capital, with plans to 
extend such service8 to areas presently uncovered. In the past three months, 
the World Health Organizatian (WBG) has supplied emergency health, surgery and 
laboratory kits, along with essential drugs and medical supplies to support 
NGO programmes. 
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3. 

22. Owing to conflict a& insecurity, aroun& 120,000 jymple hava Eled Erom 
~o~a~~~~u zurd are living in ptecarious can&itIons around the small caastal 
port of &mm south of the capital. Although the nesds of t&a aree am 
urgent, delivery of relief foot3 assistanec has been extremely difficult owing 
tcr 8isruptioura caused by amed gangs from wsdishu. Apart frcxn an indigenous 
tm3, the Cofmfttes AgaLnst Nunger, which has eetablishsd a feeding unit for an 
%stimat%d 1,OBD chil&ea end about 300 adults, LIO other LJGos are currently 
working ia the Nerea arms. 

23, The region of Belet U%D, which Lies betwesn the riverine environment of 
the S&bell% river and the drier regions to th% north, is also a major cause 
for concern. The return over the last year of many tbouaands of people has 
placed 3evc)re strain% on food aup#ies and tb% nutritional condition of large 
nmhars of people is ertremsly poor. Ekcauss of not b&ng able to use the 
port of Mogadiehu, ICE has rscentlp startsd an ahlift of food auppliss to 
slleviate the p3ight of people in tb% area. Tha combfnetl totea of people in 
need of food assistam% ixl kh% tegtan, incaudltq Merca, is estimated to be 
505,000. 

c. 

24. The north-west suffered grsatlp 5x3 the civil war. Its siain city, 
tiargdsa, tmce ham tb wer 505,ObQ people, was abaadoaad by tb% population, 
most of tb%za fleeing to sefngee camps in &tbfopia, Kenya aad Djibouti. 
Although many of there p%ople have now rsturned , some 35 gar cent of homes and 
pa&lie buil&fikga in the city were destroy%9 during aerial aad grouad 
bombardment aad ac% ao longer habitable. Health care services, water systems, 

schooas end saaStatfon service& as well as c ommnication aad banlting rrp~tems. 
war% virtually wiped out tbtoughfmt the region. fn addition, buxu%raBs of 
thausan&e of mine= wer% laid, partictiarly fa and around Raxgeiaa aad Burao. 
Along 4th tb% vast emounta of unexploded ordnance, they remain a major risk 
to the liv%s of both Sotnalis and relief workers. 

25. In may ar%as of tbe north, the September-October Bpnhr ClshQrt rains) 
failed, eariouelp affestiag pasture and water availability. Consequently, 
there has b%ea uamuakly high mortality of livestock. l%i5 has bsea 
exacerbated bp the spread of dieeaaee owing to t&e aXeboat eomplata lack of 
veterinary care over the last four peara. The loss an8 pear comlition of 
animals thrsatea the future of a substaatial portion of the population. Iln 
addition, there vaa little crop cultivation in 1991 an& what vas planted 
largely fail*6 awing to the dtought. 

26. Although the area saw relative peace for abnost a year following the 
ovetthrow of Siad Barre, in recent moatbs conditiona have seriously 
deteriorated owing to iatra-clan conflict and a aubsegueot braakdowa of law 
and order. The Governmat fomed by the Somali Natioael Mv%ment tSNM) after 
its declaration of independence barsly cantrala Eargeisa. Earlier attempts to 



etzrt demobilising tha army that fought in the civil war have also b%@n 
interrupted and the armies of tie opposing factions are reportea to be poised 
for battle. In January 1992, kntra-clap conflict spilled over to Burao, 
restdting in the displacement of large number8 of people. 

27. The return of peace to t&i regiOxt in 1991 lad t0 a rdatively Large 
number of EGOS re-ea&ablishinq their programmes in various areas. SCF fUnited 
Kingdom) opened three XCB centras and mouetized 2,500 tons of food through 
market- tra&ers, as wall an provPding seeds and tools. The agancy also carried 
out an important nutritional survey of a%v%n of the major cities in the north 
and a socio-economic asseaament of the rural areas in late 1991. M&decSns 
saris front&-es (KSF) of the Netherlands has opened five MCH centres and is 
assisting two hospitals - one at Eurao and one at Sheik - aa well as a 
therapeutic feeding centre. 

28. Oxfam (United Xingdom) ha8 undertaken erwrgency water rehabflitation 
programmes at Hargeisa and other towas in the north and has assisted in the 
management of vater taakers at Nargeisa. Partner Aid International, working 
mainly in the Sanaag region, has been inVOlV& in &griCU~tuKal rehabilitation, 
including the supply of vegetable seeda, pest aad disease control and 
gravity-fed irrigation systems. Handicap International, based at Hargeisa, 
has provided prosthesis assistance. Other WGOs working in the north-nest 
includs Help the Aged International, German Emergency Doctors, Action Aid, 
COP1 (an Italian NGO) and Ilands. 

29. ICRC has been running a hospital at Berbera , catering mainly to victims 
of the warr and has provided drugs for other hospitals aad veterinary 
§Uppli%S. The runnring of the hospital was recently handed over to the Somali 
Red Crescent Society, with assistance from the N~r~egi&t~ Red Croas. Some food 
rations have also been provided by ICRC for vulnerable groups. 

30. The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugee8 (UNISCR) 
has maintained a preaeace in Hargeiaa from October 1991 to prepare for its 
planned repatriation programme for 300,000 returnees from refugee camps irk 
eastern Ethiopia. Although large numbers of people have already returned 
spontaneously from these camps. the official repatriation programme has had to 
be put on hold owing to prevasling security conditions, Preparatory 
activities have continued, however , with the pre-positioning of food aad 
non-food items in Pjibouti for transshipment to north-rest Somalia at the 
appropriate time. To facilitate the return of refugees, UNlXB has supported 
NGQs in the region with supplies for MCIi centres and hospitals. In 1991 ulm!B 
provided USS !NO,OOO for the funding of accelerated deminfng effort$, with an 
additional US$ 2.8 miXlfon for demiafng activities aaticipated in 1992. This 
is in support of an earlier programme financed by the Government of the United 
States of America and the European Community (EC) and implemented by MSP 
(Netherlands). UNDP also plans, with bilateral cost-sharing, to assist with 
the expansion of dmining activities in 1992. 

31. UNICEF has been active in the north-west since May 1991, mainly in the 
healthr water, sanitation and autrition sectors. UNICEF has rehabilitated 
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watc?r s~stsme at Eisrgsisa and Berbera and has carried out imunlxat.fon 
progra%?me%r in additiaa to provfdkq support to international and indigenous 
NGOs in the rFthabilftation of basic health servfces, including t&Xi centres. 
Matern4ty and paediatric wards of six hospitals have also been assisted. @'EG 
has provided %rn%rg%n~y health, surgical and laboratory kitar essential drugs 
and supplementary fe&ing materials to hospitals, NGOs a3kd far local health 
authorities. Dealt& aducation and training materials w%te also supplied by 
WO ta MSF (H%t&erEands) and SC!? (United Kingdom) for the School of Nursing at 
Hargeisa. 

32. WFP, through Cooperative for American Belief Everywhere, Inc. (CARE), has 
Provided food for a monetisation programme aimed at making food available at 
afford&la prices an8 generatfng cash for rehabilitation projects. Some 

6.000 tons out of a proposed 15,090 tons of food assirrtancr for the WFP 
programme was delivered in 1991. Of this t5ea1, 4,590 tons was successfully 
monetised. The rmnafni.ng food stocks, h5vever. alonq with the proceeds of the 
monetiiation progrsjawr. we*% looted in February 1902. Follwing threats to 
its staff, CARD recently withdrew from the ragion. In addition. at the end of 
3991, 2,518 tons of food was provided by WFP to DDXCEP for vulnerable group 
feeding. Less than 400 tons of these supplies were able to be distributed. 
The rest was stolen in the escalating incidents of banditry. Detween January 
and March 1992, larga numbers of relief vehicles were stolen: &ouses and 
compounds of United Nations and NGOs attacked and laoted and warehouass robbed 
of food aid, medical supplies and water equipment. 

D. Earth-e&&-&WA 

33. The north-east region from the port of BQsaso down to the csntral regian, 

as far as Galcaio, is largely controlled by the Darod/Majertep clan. 
Although the security situation throughout most part8 0X the north-east has 
been relatively stable, clashes have occurred in areaa south of Galcab 
between the controllfng tiorth-east party, the Somali Salvation Democratic 
Front (SSDF) and USE. The port of Nosam, however, has remained active for 
comxnercial ttaffic, with rsportea off-take of up to 20 trucks a day ferrying 
supplies to central Somalia, the Oqaden regions of Ethiopia md es far as 
Mogadishu. 

34. Pollowing scant rains in 1991, the area is experiencing severe drought 
and pasture-land is deplsted. This has had serious repercussions on an 
economy bigbly depeadent on livestock. Duing to poor liveetbck health end 
lack of veterinary services c export markets have been toat and there has been 
a significao;t drop in the value of animals. fn addition, over the course of 
the past year, hundreds of thoueands af Majerteyn clan mtmnbers have returned 
to their knomhland from other parts of Somalia, particularly from Mogadishu and 
the south. The displaced persons are placing a heavy burden 08 an already 
destitute camamity. To date, little relief assistance has baten delivered to 
the north-east. Although there uas considerable interest in assisting the 
region in late 1991, TJNICEF, DPP/CARE and NGO plans to hegin food aid and 
non-food asaietauce rere halted, following the murder of a UDICBP doctor at 
E0saso. Two other relief warkers were wounded in the attack. 
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I?. South-east Somalia 

3 5 . Th~3 req;ofi of Kismayo and Gelib encompasses b4th the town of Kismayo and 
the lower part of the Jubba valley. The Somali Patriotic Movement (SPM), 
mainly Darod clan. claims conM=ol of the vast areas from the north (5rava, 75 
kilometers from Mogadishu and 300 kilometres from Kismayo), south and west to 
the Kenya flibei) border. However, three separate factions - SSDF, the Somali 
National Front (SW) and the United Somali Party (LISP) - occupy various area5 

of the region, NO one single party has total control 4ver either the region 
or Kismayo and there has been intermittent conflict and tension. 

36. Although t4vns and villages were not significantly damaged during the 
civil war, mass displacements of people have occurred both iat and out af the 
region. While factional fighting resulted in large-scale population movements 
out of Kissmayo, the population of Kismayo itself has incr%ased from an 
estimated 50.000 people in 1990 t4 araund 200.000 owing t4 influxes of 
displaced, mostly from Mogadishu. Make-sh.ift shelters housing the displaced 
are scattered thrQUghQUt th% town and on it3 OUtSkirtS. 

37. The consequences of mass movements of populations, together with conflict 
and disruption to agricultural activities, have been catastrophic. The 
resources of villages and small towns have been exhausted and severe 
malnutrition is reported in several areas. In come clinics at Kismayo, 
80 per cent of the children seen were malnourished - over a third suffering 
ftcm severe malnutrition. In addition to Somalis, approximately 250,009 
people of Bantu origin, without any affiliation to the Somali clans, are also 
located in the region and are in urgent need of food aid assistance. 

38. The health of large numbers of people throughout the region remains a 
serious concern. Many deaths from malaria, dysentery and tuberculosis have 
already occurred. Qwing to insecurity and banditry, few relief agencies have 
re-established programmes in the area. Apart from ICRC and some indigenous 
NC&. only World Concern, MSF (Belgium) and UNICEF are working at Rismayo and 
it has not been passible to reach most of the rural areas. World Concern 
began implementing an emergency health programme in December 1991 and has 
established two MCRs and seven medical clinics in key locations along the 
Jubba river and operates a mobile medical dispensary. MSP (Belgium) has 
established a surgical unit at Kismayo and is planning to extend its 
operations tQ Merca, Peace Aid Somalia, a local lG0, runs four camps for the 
displaced at Kismayo, providing aSSiStanC8 to over 3,000 people. Two other 
camps. run by the Somali Women’s Concern, are assisting 3,000 people. 

39. UWICEF has been working at Kismayo since December 1991 and is providing 
support t4 ongoing programmes. including those run by indigenous NGOs. In 
addition to medical supplies for the Kismayo hospital and shelter materials 
for the displaced, UNICEF has also provided UNIMIX (a high-protein cereal 
blend) for supplementary feeding programmes through regular airlifts into the 

city. WHO has provided UNIMIX and emergency health kits in Kismayo for NGO 
and ICRC programmes. 
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40. ICRC i:as been operating at Kismayo since early 1991. 10 addition to 
assisting the Somali Red Crescent Society to operate an ML33 ciiaic and an 
%atpatients Department at the Kismayo hospital, ICRC has been the only agency 
t* deXivar icosd supplies to the ragion in recent months. Other relief 
services provided by ICRC facluda treatment of the war-wounded, sanitation 
activities, seeds and drug supply. Some 10 tons of seeds have already been 
supplied along the south coast and a further 90 tons will be delivered along 
the coastal areas over the next two months. Fishing lines and hooks are also 
being delivered to 5QaQQQ families along the Jubba River and the Somali coast. 

41. Rorth of Kismayo, the enclave of Brava along the coast is essentially cut 
off from both Mogadishu and Kismayo. The area was severely affected by 
fighting throughout 1991 and the population is barely surviving on fishing and 
a very expensive local market. Malnutrition is reported to be severe. 

F. South-west Somali5 

42. Qwing to conflict and intra- and inter-clan tensions, large numbers of 
people have fled to the LiboUDoble region on the borders of Kenya. Although 
many have crossed into Kenya as refugees, up to 200,000 people still remain in 
makeshift shelters along the border areas. ICRC has begun a cross-border 
feeding operation from Kenya, but given the pressures on refugee camps in 
Kenya and the need to stanch the refugee flow, the situation remains a major 
concern. Catholic Relief Services (CRS), which recently fielded a mission to 
the area, reports that water holes have dried up owing to drought and that 
cattle are dying. To support ICBC activities in the Liboi area, WHO has 
supplied ICRC with emergency health kits. 

43. The Gedo and Bay areas have been recently vi&tea by ICRC for the first 
time and a basic assessment has taken place. The area is un&er the control of 
the former Wead of State. Siad Barr*. and there are political complications in 
terms of access. Of particular concern, however, is the pPigh6 of some 20,000 
Ethiopian tefugees who have remained in the area and are reported by ICRC to 
be in extremely poor condition. 

xxx. MODALITIES FOB ASSISTANCE 

44. It is now estimated that the lives of 1.5 million people in various parts 
of the country are seriously threatened by lack of access to food and health 
care provision. A further 3.5 million Somalis are-also in urgent need of 
humanitarian assistance. As the need for urgent action increases daily, 
however, deteriorating security conditions throughout many parts of the 
ccuatry continue to be a major impediment to the delivery and expansion of 
relief assistance, 

45, The high value of food commodities has made the delivery of food aid to 
people in need particularly problematie an@ dangerous, Food aid shipments 
have been attacked and prevented from being discharged at ports: warehouses 
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have beea looted sad food aid supplies hijacked by armed gangs ar at the 
instigation of local authorities. In the process of trying to deliver food 
supplies to those in urgent need, a awnber of relief workers have been killed 
anC! injured. Ia view of the risks involved, expatriate relief staff have been 
reduced to a minimum an& most relief organisations are no longer prepared to 
handle food aid assistauce. 

46. In spite of these severe constraints, the humanitarian crisis facing the 
people of Somali must be rapidly addressed and opportunities found to provide 
assistance to affected groups. As already evidenced by the flow of refugees 
fram Somalia into Kenya, Djibouti and Ethfopia, the crisis has ragioael 
consequencea end there are grave concerns about the effects such population 
movements will have on the Born of Africa. Measures to encourage Somalis who 
also might seek refuge in neighbouring countries to stay in their homeland 
need to be explored as a matter of urgency, 

47. Special attention is also needed to address the plight of Somali women 
who, despite their role aa family providers and sources of family stability, 
have become increasingly emposed to rape and violence. Xa addition, with the 
onset of the rainy reason in mid-May, the need to accelerate relief efforts to 
avoid further serious health haaards and spread of communicable diseases 
amongst an already weakened population is of paramount importance. 

48. The safety of relief workers engaged in the provision of humanitarian 
assistance in the midat of a complete collapse of law and order and continuing 
conflict remains a major concern. The go-day Plan thus relies heavily on the 
recommendations of the Technical Team and has assumed that security measures, 
including United Uations security personnel, will1 be quickly put in place to 
protect relief workers end relief supplies. It also assunms that agreements 
reached with the various authorities, factions and clan lsadsre on 
facilitating relief assistance will be upheld and that the major ports in the 
country will be accessible. Purthermore. it must be accepted that designated 
"corridors" end "aones of peace" must be maintained. These aones include 
ports, airports and areas in which United Nations and NGO activities are under 
Way. 

49. Even with such measures and agreements in place, conditions prevailing in 
Somalia still call for a pragmatic approach. Conventional mechanisms for the 
delivery of relief as&stance t10 longer exist and in the absence of government 
structures, maximum use will have to be made of existing local rrtructures and 
organisations. Traders, who thus far have been able to continue to bring $81 
commercial food supplies, will also be used to deliver food to various parts 
of the country. 

50. The Plan attempts to address the problems of Somalia on a natfon-wide 
basis to reduce the risk of further deterioration in already voaatils 
conditions and to avoid further large-scale population movements in search of 
faod. Distribution of food supplies, in particular, will be carried out 
simultaneously in as many areas as possible to lessen the risk of disruptions 
at distribution sites. 
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5.3, Owinq to Enctors already outlined in the present document. ICRC is 
crikrcntly the only relief agewy involved in foo& aid delivery. Modalities 
usc8 by ICRC to deliver and distribute food rely mainly on tb% involvement of 
?&a traditional clan elders and chiefs, who under the ICBC procjtzume assume 
msponsibility for the collection, transport and di%tributiom of food 
WAppliG3S. In some areas, however, including Mogadishu, clan structures are 
now either no longer functioning , or have varying degrees of effectiveness. 
This has meant that other mechanisms to enable foe% to reach people in need 
have had to be cmsidered. 

52, Within the context of the 90-&y Plan, ICRC will collsborare with the 
United Rations to enable the immediate acceleration and expansivn of food 
assistance. In Magadishu, both ICRC and WFP, through its implementing 
partner. CARE International, have agreed to share respoesibflity far the 
delivery of food aid assistant%. ICRC will continue its ongoing programmes 
along th% coast, including to Kismayo, as well as to Belet Uemr and the 
cross-botdsr operation from Kenya. WPP will provide food for the north-west 
and north-east Somalia. In addition to food rations for vulnerable groups and 
displaced persons, supPl%m%ntary food assistance will be provided fot lBO.WO 
people and a further 109.909 saldiers will be targeted for assistance und%r 
special demobiliration programmes in xogadishu and the north-west of Somalia. 

53. Livestock remain central to the economy of th% Somali people and of 
critical importance is the need to ra-establish the livestock trade. Towards 
this end, quarantine centres in all of the major trading ports are required to 
enable disease-free animals to ba sold at optimum market rates. The success 
of such c%ntres will depend upon full-scale vaccination campatigas. Come 
3,300 tons of s%sds will also be required to enable people to rcmune 
agricultural Production. Although coms$tments for vegetable 8646s appear to 
cover needs in areas in the north-west of the cowstry, funds are urgently 
needed to enable the purchase and delivery of cereal seeds. 

54. As regards the health sector , even prior to the civil war, Somalia had 
some of the lowest social and economic indices in the world, characterised by 
low levels of development, high infant en& maternal mortality rates and high 
levels of depend%ncy upon food aid. The present crisis has exacerbated an 
already dire situation. In th% light of the dramatic movestats of people 
throughout the country and the impact on areas not normally covered by relief 
efforts, a major thrust of the go-day Plan will be to expand non-food 
assistance to previously unserved areas, such as the sooth-west and central 
region6 a 

55. Of th% etstimated IO hospitals functioning in Somalia in 1998, only 15 
remain operational aad these for the most part are totally d%p%ndent on 
external assistance and arat predominantly curative in nature. Moos+ have no 
water, electricity, drugs or even basic medical eqnipment. Malaria, 
tuberculosis and vaccination programmes have collapsed, along with the primary 
health care structure. The most imm%diat% need thus entails the provision of 
a basic minimum of essential medical supplies as well as materials far the 
repair and rehabilitation of hospitals and MCR clinics, Salaries and food 
supplies will be required as incentives to encourag% health personae1 to 
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56, Mti?uugh some majct water rehabilitation programmes hcwa been corqlste& 
oqoing projects have had to be suspended owing to insecuritqt aud lasting af 
s,uppaios. f;n additiea, some rural areas have expariedcsa a twu-year draught. 
rz.el, pomps, piping and technical assistance are required to eaabsble water 
programwe to continue and new projects to ba undertaken. Priority must brt 
given tQ tkte prcsvision of water supplies to health facilities and in aispmei 
camp settlements. Zn areas with no existing w&e?: SGUXCBS, PO: wpilf be 
necessary to truck water and provide storage t%f=ksI household watex containers 
and fual. The, sanitation situation is also errtremely serious tbraugbout tbe 
CSXlbtZy. Contamination a,f water sources by human excrttta, animal Canxssses 
and referee poses a major public health threat. Shcuela, pickaxes and ather 
supplies will also be required for major clean-ap ciwnpaigns under the 90-day 
Plan. 

57. Uadez the preseut circumstances and given the plethora of arathcwities 
that exist in each of t&e targeted regions, it ha3 become impractical ta treat 
Somalia a3 0x33 entity, The -differing condftfoas, political and securi.ty 
environment of each of tie regions have dictated that specific m5daliti8S for 
the delivery of humanitaziaa assist&wze be designed aecerdiag to the 
prevailing biituatfon in each of the regions. Th8 fO%lOWbUJ S8CtiOns provide 
details of inputs requii ‘ed and modaLiti8e for.delivery ef assistance in the 
six regions targeted under the O&day Plan. 

58, Wbi26 the present security situation at Mogadishu remains pracarfoua and 
the cease-fire extremely fragile, the needs of 0~8r 700,000 displaced person6 
and other vulnerable groups in the capital make tb8 provision of humanitarian 
assistance of paramcunt importance. 

59. TQ facilitate the resumptian of large-scale bumanitaiia& assistance, it 
was agreed by both USC factions that the port of Mogadishu woul& be teopened 
to enable sufficient relief supplies to reach the eapitsl. Both sides have 
agreed tti ensuce sfficiezlt an& equitable distribution of food and non-food 
assistance to areas of th8 city under their influence and that the port, 
airpurts, hospitaXsr NGG locations anand routes t,o and from' fmd and aon-food 
distribution point:s.wilZ be declared "corridors #d 80~~s of- pBag&*. 

60. Tha two perties alsa agreed to the deployment of adegluate United NatiOns 
security perspan& to protcsct Unite& N&ions and WOO relief p8rsoMel.and to 
the formation crf a Joint Relief Committee @ompose&-of nine memh3ts equally 
divided amang the parties a& the Wited Natisne. ~.Corem%ttee will be 
chaired by tbe.United Natipns and will meet on United Nacloas.~remSsss for the 
purpose of addressing issues directly related ta effective distribution of 
humanitatian assistanc& 
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6 1 . iberi wzt’n these sgrements in place, recent experience has shovn that 
aiming i;~ the nat-c;re of the shifting aad loose coalitions that kave been formed 
by both sides with their forces and t&e need to factor in other neutral 
sub-clans ana factions, the delivery of relief assistance and in particular 
food aid is likely to aontinue to be extremely difficult. Efforts are thus 
continuing to identify leaders from other sub-clans ana factions in Mogadishu 
in order to enlist their cooperation in the dalivery of assistance through tbe 
90-day P&m. The large number of arms3 gangs that are not controlled by 
either side and the lack of afforaabls food in the city also pose very serious 
problems L Currently, all NGOs, ICRC, Somali Bed Crescent Society and the 
United Natiana bave to employ large numbers of armed guards to protect their 
personnel and relief supplfea. 

62. In view of these factors and baaed on the recommendations of the 
Technical Team, United Nations security personnel will be needed for the port 
anc¶ to enable the safe passage of relief personnel and humanitarian supplies 
through agree4 "corrfUors** and "zones of peace". 

63. WFP and ICRC will take responsibility for shipments of food supplies to 
the port of Mogadishu. As regards WFP food, an initial allocation will arrive 
at the poit as soon as appropriate arrangements for the receipt of the food, 
storage, handling and distribution are in place. WFP ana CAPE. in 
consultation with the Joint Relief Committee, will desigdate ar1IOtMt9 Of food 

for onward transport ana &livery to beneficiaries. Foot3 deliveries to the 
port will be consigned to WFP. CM% wi13. arrange storage and transportation 
from the part through local transport contracts under the auspices of monitora 
provide4 by the Join% Ralief Committee. 

64. At the district level, locpll relief committees composed of elan elders, 
religious leaders and local security personnel will undertake fooa 
Qistribution to the predetermined beneficiaries. Distribution of supplies 
will be adertaken in tfncr displaced camps by the Realtb Committees that have 
already been established. Until such a time that a iletailed assessment of 
needs can be carried out, an interim apportionment of food aid will be itiaae to 
each USC faction. It ie anticipated that the WFP/C&RI free fooa Sstribution 
programme will be used by the authorities to undertake demobilioation 
activities and to enhance security arrangements. Precise modalities for this 
programme still need to be formulated and agreed. 

65. An estimated 80,000 children will receive supplementary rations, either 
dry, take-home commodities or wet feeding at MCH centres. A numtmr of 
additional therapeutic feeding units will need to be astablished for the 
severely malnourished. 

66. If the security situation in and around Moqadfshu is adequate and "8ones 
of peace" are respected, UNICEF, WHO and NGQs will also seek to expana their 
provision of primary health care, water and communicable disease control 
programmes. a8 wall as programmes for supplying essential drugs and 
rehabilitating hospitals. UNICEF will re-establish the municipal water supply 
system at Wogadishu and NGBs, ICRC and UNICEF will continue their efforts to 
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pm7ido adecpate water facilities to Bisplaced camps ia and arand the city. 
;iven the scarcity of adaguata water supplies, some water tankers &re needed 
immediately. Shelter materials also rQ1~3ia priority items since the rains 
hve siready begun to fall and many people ar8 still without basic sh%lt%r. 

c-7. To reduce costs a9 much as pollbible, maximum use will be made of sea and 
mad transport. The port at Moga&Yshu is tecbairslly sound and five of the 
six berths am open and access routers from the port are ia good contiition. 
These is, however, a severe problem with fuel supplies since the looting and 
subsequent fire ia the fuel depot. Nslief ahiplaents into MQgaiwSlu will need 
to be accompanied with sufficient fuel stocks for onward forwarding. It is 
assum@!d that based 011 arrangements math for use 0% Mogadiahu port, "corridors" 
and "ZQR-85 Qf ~WiCZ%" can be extended so that the port can be used to serve 
Mxfa, BaicPoba, Belet Uen aad Galcaio. 

66. In tple W-day Plan, a substantial and carefully coordinate& airlifting 
an8 air passenger operatioa will be requirea to &liver drugs, medical 
supplies -3rd t;uppl%!rNd?Wy fOOd8 t.0 both the north csnd s0Ut.h Qf the City, as 
we11 as to facilitate the movement of rblief persoimea. Currently, the 
traditional Mogaclisbu international airport fa the southern part of the city 
in the area controlled by General AiilPd and an airstrip 12 kilometres north of 
the city in the Mabdi section are used for the delivery of relief supplies. 

69. ICRC or.:71 continue to provide aasistaaoe to the displaced and other 
highly vulnerable groups situated around the coastal ports of Merca, Mele anU 
Obbia. Distribution of supplies will be undertaken by the clan elders and 
chief 6. UNICEF will complement the efforts of ICI(C by providing medical 
supplies to heelth facilities and equipment such as weight-for-height &arts, 
health eWx&ioa materials and, ill CORjUMtiQn with WEP, food items for 
supplementary feeding, fuel and. operatixxg resource&. 

70. At the same time, ICRC, along with international NGOs, will proviUe 
assistance to the displaced parsons in Belet tlen. Until the port of Mogadishu 
can be used, ICBC intends to aelift aPprQX%mately 2,000 tons of food aid 
per month into the area. Three international NGOs will support ICRC food 
activities through the provision of primary health care assistswe SnB medical 
services, iacluding the supply of meC4ieines and essential drugs. 

Il. The threat of renewed conflict in the re$iorr has already led to a 
breakaown of law and order in t&e north-west and has caused serious 
disruptisns to ongoing relief activities. In recent days, further 
deterioration in the situatioa and an unprecedented increasa in the Ieve of 
armea robberies and looting of relief warehouses ana cQmpound8 have resulted 
in the witbiirawal of mQst NGO a& United Nations staff. 
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72. Although recxtnt mmvqs kiicated that nutritional levels have not yet 
read?& arr.erqescy levels, fee% ai% is ~ver~lens urgently required for 
vulnerable graups am3 to reduce tenafoas in the tegioa and ta promote 
stahi;fty, There is also tkm nee% to provide food aa% otbar assistance for 
the thousastS3 of Somalfa wi-10 have apuntwwusly returnecl from refugee camps in 
Stkiopia i-ml for these who have yet to return un%or the pIaM@% UHSCB 
repatriation progrsnmw. 

73. Agteements were reached by tb~~ Unite& faations Twhnical Team with the 
authorities at Hargeisa sod with clan chiefs and %2&w for the tit 
resumption of relief assistance, including food aid. Thus, ase +dz- g 
eansidsrable improvemernt in tbs security sEtaxation, the go-day Plan will aim 
to a%dress four critical areast food an41 wa-fQod waistama to highly 
vulnerable groups, with particular emphasXo es +he displace%; assistance for 
promoting demobilization; cesxawity-bane% wr~iBtwce to returnee impacted 
areas and emergency income-generation activttieu. Xt should be note%, 
however, that as with other areas, imphmeat8tiom of activities proposed in 
the Plan will be dependent upon agrwmuntr rom&ed with the Technieal Teem 
being uphal%, inclu&ing the safe paesage of all relief workers an% supplies 
and the ability to expand current activltier. 

74. Based upon this prsmiae,‘UFP w&l1 provide, throtqh the port of Berbera, 
foe% asaistwce to the government authorities to rupport a military 
demobilizatlon programme. WFP will also supply a%ditional quantities of food 
to assist institutional stabilisation and rehabilitation measures. One option 
for delivery of food supplies is tbrougb off-share market sales schemes, but 
the modalities for such schemes are still beiakg explored. * 

75. Therapeutic feedfng will be needed tbr4uqb hospitals for the most 
sevareZy malnauriabed. Buppleme&taty feeding vi11 al80 be undertaken en% 
expanded to presently uncovered are&a of the north-weat, if require%* To 
facilitate the uNBCIE( tepetriation proqreswie an% to alleviate the pressure on 
areas impacted by people orho have spoz~teneouslp retune% from rzafugee camps in 
Somalia, emphasis must be given as qtrickly aa porribfo to income-generating 
opportunities an% to the rehabilitation of eqrieulture. Towards this en%, FA0 
anti ECRC are providing seeds. tools aad pesticides thsough SOS, in addition 
to what will be provided through the international lpGOs themselves. 

76. Livestock vaccfn~tfan pragrs~~~s afra naed to be remse& aloag with 
rapi% distribution of basic veterinary druga. In order to protect livestock 
prochction from furth6r loades, there ia w urgwt need to rehabilitate rural 
water points. The acceleration of deminiog activities is also of critical 
importawe. Particularly affecte% arma (Lid, Eergeita city an% the areas 
south-west of Eergeisa and eaat and muth ef IBurw towards the Ethiopian 
border. UNDB, in close collaboration with WBCR, intenda to intensify 
demining activities in the Hergeiss areas further as8istaace is regufre% for 
other areas. UHHCB will also continue pre-paitioniag supplies in Djibouti in 
preparation for a full-scale repatriation prograzmwk. 
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71 . In spite of the efforts of NGOs, UNICEF, WHO and UEECR. the level of 
hEali services available to people in the north-west remains inadequate. 
Kortality rate5 are very hirJb, especially among children and women. Many of 
these deaths covrld be avoided through irmnunization proc~rammes, There is else 
a very serious probien in communicable diseases, in particular tuberculosis. 
t~ndf-r the W-day Plan, UWCW? will provide drugs and essential supplies to the 
Wris and expanded wrogtamme on immunization (ESI) activities will be 
strengthcnnd. Tr&ing of health staff in EPI activities is planned. In the 
same areas where therapeutic feeding c@ntras are established, or already 
exist, nutritional survaillance units will be created at regional level and 
training provided to health staff far monitoring purposes. Again assuming 
that security is stable, HE0 w&pill undertake to develop a training programme in 
communicable disease control. Xn order to raduce the risk of losses and 
demotivation of staff, payments for local health workers are needezl. 

78. Drought has also caused serious water shortages, particularly irr the east 
of the region and again, if security permits, the8 rapid expansion of uater 
progresmea should be undertaken within the framework of the 96day Plan. The 
ongoing rehabilitation of the Sheik water supply aystem could be completed In 
the next three months. with uorks directly undertaken by UEXEP. Additionally 
the urban water systems of Rurao and Las Anod could also be completed by Oxfam 
with funds provided by UEECR and L?EICEP. The recently started urban 
sanitation programme in Hargeisa should also be reactivated and similar 
projects initiated in other tomm for garbage collection and waste disposal. 

79. Fuel stocks to run water supply system5 end fbf hospitals will be needed 
for the next three months. Xn view of the fact that a whole generation of 
Somalis is growing up without education, ZIBIICEP, f and EGOS alao inter& to 
undertake activities to establish urgently needed educational facilities and 
programmes. 

80. The main port of entry to north-west Somalia 5s Be&era and there are 
large numbers of private and public warshouses in the town. Aouever , other 
ports can be censidsred, Zeila port, for examp1e. could be used for t&s 
transport. of supplies to the Adwal area. In the Sannag region, Mait port can 
be used far the transport of supplies to the Erigavo area and Las Qorey port 
for the transport of suppUtts to the Badban district. A smaller port, Hys, 
could be used for transport of supplies to El-Afweyn. It may also be possible 
to secu+e agreements with the authorities in the north-east for the touting of 
supplies for Las hn0a asd I001 through the port of Eosaso. 

81. The best airstrip in the north-west is at Berbera. which is capable of 
handling all types of aircraft. The airstrip at Eargeisa can handle Hertxtles, 
Antonov and other large cargo carriers, Small aircraft can be flown into 
Boroma. Burao, Las Aaod. Erigavo, Sheik and Oduepe, Roads in the Darth-west 
are generally good, particularly the main t:ruak wad from Serbera txt Las Anod 
via Sheik and Eurao. Security, however, remains a major problem along most of 
the routes. 
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n. lvrth-east Somali* 

82. The security situation in the north-east has not allowed for a recent 
assessment of needs. However, it is evident that the mainstay of the economy 
is livestock production for eizprpott. Following conflict and drought, the 
livestock sector has been severely disrupted and , ouing to lack of veterinary 
services, export of animals has been su.bstantially reduced. In needs 
assessments undertaken ia 1991, veterinary programmes. water supplies and 
health care provisiarr w%r% amongst activitiss most urgently needed. To 
address this problem, ICRC intends to provide immediate veterinary assistance 
tQ t'nc area, including the rehabilitation by ICRC of the quarantiate centre at 
tko port of Basaso. 

83. FalLowing the murder of the UNICEF doctor at Rosaso in early Yanuary 1992 
and the public threats to all relief personnel, there have been very few 
visits to the area. rnformation from the region, however, indicates that 
between 308,000 and 500,003 displaced persons located between Bosaso atid Gardo 
are in need of assistaace. Following an inter-agency/RGG assessment of the 
region, tdFP wilA seek to supply food under the 9i?-dSy.Plan for offshore market 
sales schemes to provide rasour~e~ for the rehabilitation of the social 
infras+7vcture. During the proposed aereds assessmenW, arrangements will also 
he explored with local authorities for the use of the port of l3oaasu to serve 
as a main logistical base for supplying large parts of central end northern 
Somalia. Bosaso is currently capable of handling ship8 of up to several 
thousand tons. 

E. South-east Somalia 

84. Within the framework of the go-day Plan, ICRC will continue to supply 
food to the region. Given the increasing number of displaced persona at Brava 
and Xismayo, ICRC intends to provide up to 5,000 tolls of food supplies monthly 
through free delivery. In tha past, owing to the constent wraa$lintg and 
negotiations betueen the &Lane and looting, the execution o,f food rediaf 
programmss has been problematic. While not totally satisfactory, the problems 
in food distribution have been partially solved through arrangements wit5 ICRC 
that the clan elders and chiefs are responsible for the collection, transport 
and delivery of food aid supplies to their people. 

as. Based on these arrangements. XCRC recently delivered 2,000 touS Cof food 
to Kismayo and both delivery and distribution is reported to have gone 
relatively smoothly. ICRC will thus continue uaiag this system for delivery 
and distribution of future supplies. Fooa aid will ba brouqht in through the 
part of Kismayo. The port functions well and has the capacity to bandtle the 
required tonnage. 

86. From available information, malnutrition is widespread in the region. 
Ford shortages, however, are most severe in the riverine villages, where 
looting of food and money by occupying forces has caused most families to 
resort to eating "famine foodS", such as wild edible plants and green 

/  I  .  .  



EChr:g""S. Aal viilagas sautb of Paaoale bmre lost most of their grain 
ra'iertJes* At KiSiTiSyQ, SO food is available in the markets but is priced 
br-pi-& the mxms of much of the, population. Evidence suggests that until food 
supply levels sigai~icaatlp bpruve, the health of vulnerable groups will 
z-main at grave risk ead lootigg of food an% otbar supplies will continue. 

87. In or?er to help ad&ems ths food shortage problew aN su~plament 
rations ptovi&sd by XCXC. UIBICSF and WE&I will wurk closely vitb t.be traditional 
cmnn-iunities and authcrfties tc target atrsinttmc6 at the vu%nerable groups and 
the displaced. Supplem?ntary ferding programws, health care services and the 
provision of shelter items aud water supplies vi11 b% expanded. A priority 
objective will be to orgaxixe the estimated 30,000 displacad persons at 
Kismayo into manageable caxpr opd provide them with adequate shelter, 
sanitation, water and basic medical and nutritional assistance. An additional 
390 tons of feed supplisa will be needed par month for tbess 30.000 pecple. 

8%. UNICEF will strcengtben its prersaee at Aiaxayo and collaborate clos%ly 
with all international and local lpoos to exmure coordiaatioo of efforts. As 
part of its emergency plan, U&ICE? inter&s to establish at least two more MCH 
centres at Kismayo and one in oath acceasibls town in the region, es well as 
to expand the provision of medical ruPplfe8 and eguignent to 15 MCfl centres in 
selected tiiatricts. A6 recurity pmnite, World Concern will also open up 
22 more rural clinics, 

89. Given the $$V~ICI dirruption to agricultural activities and the loss of 
seeds and livestock in tba region, tll?XCE~ will collaborate with fCRC and FA0 
to provide veterinary suppliee, needa, faming t3quipifmnt. 

90. A majar CQnistraiat to effective delivery of humanitarian assistance is 
the shortage of bumau rB~OUfCe8. Uthuugh, for example, there are many nurses 
in the region. mQst are dieplaced frum Hogadishu and their training and 
technical sxpetieuce varies. Wndar the Plan, WNXCBF will undertake to 
organise refresher and in-service trainiq to local health workers so that 
they can b% mobilised to stafI the axpandbd health care programme savisaged 
under the Plan. There are almo a number of indigenous NGOs. such as peace Aid 
Somalia and Somali Women's Cuacern, that are runriiag campa for displaced 
persans. Thea% NGOs will be supported by WNICW to extend their progranames. 
Other international NGOs will ba sacouraged zmd supported to establish 
programmes in the region, includiag the aztenrion of health services tu Brava. 

91. To facilitate the PO-day Plan, the ~Technical~Team discussed the provision 
of humanitarian assistance witb the respeative leadership of each of the 
sub-clans at Kismayo and a numhr of agreemntr were reached. These were t.l-m 
guaranteed safe movement of internatimal snd local personae1 working within 
and outside Xfsmayo, free ad safe pasrage for all relief supplies and 
arrangement% pertafniaq t0 Ulb Qb xhiU%pO port. 

92. In addition to thQ SOBdiS in Reed in the rQ#JR, apprQ%imat%ly 
250,000 people of Bantu origin - without anp affiliation to the Somali clans - 
aft? reported ta be suffering from severe rata8 of maluutritioa. t!'hQ lleQdl3 Of 
this group rilP be one for priority assessment and rssponse. 
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P. 

94. Access ts t&e area is best achisrrnd by road tbtaugh Ksnya, but during tie 
radas thsse roads will be impassible and alternative transport ~rr~gements, 
such 8s airlifti~q, will be requirsd. CBS is currently considerinq supporting 
thQ zcitc FrQgr~8 in %t a8&St tW0 of tbtr fO%tr rci%c crO6S-border ~.intd 
(Liboi-noble ancl ET W&C). Some aqricu:tural input8 may also be provided under 
the CR5 progr3?2i%tw. 

95. The present Plan of Action has attempted to establirrh ma&dities that 
will facilitate the utgoat delivery of humanitarian ssaist6nCs to all parts of 
Somalia. New~er, given prevailing condition8 and limited financial zuxd staff 
resources, it should be clear from thu outset that prwimtion of a figb 
dmth-toll in Somalia from lack of fazed and basic 68~vf~e6~ 6uch as health 
cake, water and sanitation, can oolly succeed through a carsPully coordineted 
an& CQlh%bOrativ8 effort on the part of the local leadership, clan elders. the 
international cbnnnunftyl ftRC, KG06 and ths United Hativas sg6tem. 

96. In additioa. given pr8V6i&lg condxtions in many part6 of svmali&. the 

political initiatives which have led to the current cease-fire agremmnt at 
Mogadishu must be continued and exp%uded to other ate%6 of Solaalfa. 
"Corridors of peace" for the aafe passage of relief wtketa iand supplisa axk& 
"zo~e8 of peace** to enerble target groups tv recefve assist6ncs ar3 of 
paramount import6nce. 

97. TO enable effective coordination of effQrt6 and to ensum that 6mxi6mm 

us% is made of re6ou:ces, the Secratary-Oaaeral has appviated a Coordinator 
far Ekungnitarian ASssistance to Somalia. Key co the go-day Pl%i# is the 
recognised coordinating role cf th6 Uaited Nations and the increased and 
active presence of United Nations %genCieS in Svmalia. TV fscillt6te 
coordination and collaborative effvsts, the Coordinator foe Eumaaitarian 
ASSiStanc6 vill be based at Megadishu, 66 well aa %@intainsnp cl068 1Xnks with 
NGOs and donors lvcated in both Nairobi and Djibouti. 

98. To support the impo~~Ic'i wtk of the natiod and intsrnativnal N@Oa and 
to ensure that there is cP,aap 3opetation amongst all partners hVvh?Sd fn Che 
implementation of humanite.rl%n bssirrtance to Svmalfa, the United B%tions 
Coordinator for Hum&nitar'.m Assistance to Somali% will u&ertake to BvPd 
regular meetings with aP1 sfanbers of the IWO cvamuvity:y, XRC an8 donors orhv 
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3x5 ~3A.vely ~~~~l~~e~ in relief efforts in the country. the mitt3a h’uh32$ 
will ear,aut-age local suthoritias to estab1isa effective mechanisms that will 

facilititto the work of all relief personnel. including 8GQs, %.d will also 
assist NGOB through the provision of difficult-to-Beliver supplies, inchding 
fuel. While currently there is no provision for umbrella security 
arrangements for all relief personn%l in Somaliaz further aiscus3i0a on the 
iilarter is urgently needed. Given the security constrainta in Samal:& as weii 
as; in a number c3f other cauatries experiencing complex &mergencies, the need 
to eaplors such arrangements should be brought to the attention of the 
Security Council as quickly a8 passibla. 

99. UNDP is providing direct support to the United Nations Coordinator for 
Humanitarim Assistance .ia tke form of staff. office accommodation, 
administrative and logistical back-stoppfng, including the revision of an 
exi,stiuq project that will ptoviae two light aircraft, a communications 
nstwork and demining activities, hopefully with bilateral co-financing. Staff 
in the CoorBinator's office will be responsible for receiving snd dfasemhating 
information to the RGQ and donor community. Field officera, reporting to the 
Coordinator, will bs posted in offices at Hargeiaa and other key locations. 
Aircraft services and the communications systems wi31 be ma&e available for 
the uso of all relief partners. 

100. WFP will be raaponsible for the coordination of logistics and for the 
delivery of WPP food supplies for general food aiatributioa, supplementary 
feeding, demobilisration grogrenunes and market sales schemes in the north. At 
Mogadiahu, supplies will be brought into tba port in th8 name of We and 
handed over to CARE for onward 48livery. WFP will provide food monitors. 
These wi131 complement CARE'8 3 expatriate and 15 national %taff, who will 
assist in the distribution of humanitarian assistance. The WFP market sales 
programme is presently under preparation with CAF& 

101. UNHCR continues to have primary responsibility for all mstterrs relating 
to refugees aed returnees. Unel8r the 904ay Plan, UB?iCR will continue to work 
closely with other t?nitecl 13ations ag@neies and HGOs in the provP%ioa of 
activitierr for refugee-impacted areaa and to pre-po%ftiotl supplies in 
readiness for its plenneC rgpatriatiun progr8m8 for rerugaes still to retura 
from Ethiopia. Dsmfaing activities will be accelerated, if security 
conditiona PePSlit. 

102, UNICSP will be responsible for the coordination of non-food assistance 
ana will increase its international stiff presence in regions to be targeted 
for assistance. UNICEF will ala0 diguificautly increase the aumber of Somali 
contract staff in order to serve as non-food relief assfst8nce maaitore, aa 
H8Ll as enable its own direct implementation of water, hearth care, 
immunisation and other essential non-f008 relief progr%mme%. 

103. WHO will Continue to provide support for all area8 of Somalia through 
international NGOs and where possible with health authorities a& ritzI 
national relief agencies. WKJ will support therapeutic feeedfng centre% 
throuyh the provision of UNIMIX and will supply emergency health a& drug kits 
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tOGfSTICS OVE~vfsw 

A. 

1. The port of Moqadishu is technically sound. Five of the six berths are 
open. Berth Ha. 4 is closed because of a sunken tug boat. There is also a 
sunken tug boat near the breakwater. The port has two operational tugboats 
and one pilot boat. The port sheds in berths Ho. 1 to 3 w%re damaged Pn the 
January 1992 looting. 

2. The port hanUlinq squipment has been looted aud is available for hire on 
the private market. The port has two mobile eraues although it F% unclear 
&ether tkep are functioninq. 

3. The pore administration and labour farce are. for the most part, still at 
Mogaoishu living in both the Aidid and Mahdi areas of the city. The port 
&ministration buixainq is still intact. The port does not have any 
electricity a% the gen%rator is damaged and all electrical wiring has b%en 
looted. There are maay contain%rs scattered around ths port, mauy of which 
have been damaged in the fighting. 

4. Access to roads ta and from the port are in good condition. There 
appears to be ample supply of trucks on the local market. While most are 
single-owned operators, two larger transport entities continue to function. 
Both are based in the Afdid part of the city, Theta is a severe ahorbge of 
fuel since the looting and subsequent fire in the bfoqadishu fuel depot. All 
relief shipments must be accompanied with fuel supplies for onward transport. 

5. The Mogadishu road network appaars basically intact and in good I 
condition. flow%v%r, because of ths looting of the city's underground wiring 
network which has left d%%p trenches next to many roads, it is feared that the 
rains will cause irreparable aamaq% to many streets. 

6. Curr%ntly the traditional Moqadiehu interatiooal airport in the southern 
p%rt of th% city, controllad by the aawadle sub-clau in an area bordering 
Aidid's sectofr and an airstrip 12 kilometres north of the city in the 
Mahdi-controlled %rea are used for the delivery of relief assistance. The 
Moqadfsbu south sirport can receive any typ% of aircraft, while the Moqadishu 
north airstrip can receive only C-130 or Anton@+12 class aircraft. Labour is 
avaihble at both sites* Access to the Moqadishu south airport is good, but 
the access road to Mogadisbu aortb is a sandy track, which may be affected by 
tha rain. 




